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Portland General Electric Company 
121 SW Salmon Street • 1WTC1301 • Portland, Oregon 97204 
Phone 503-464-8544 • Fax 503-464-2200 
portlandgeneral.com 

January 10, 2023 

Via Email 

Public Utility Commission of Oregon 
201 High Street SE, Suite 100 
PO Box 1088 
Salem, OR 97308-1088 

Re: UM 2033 – Portland General Electric Company’s Transportation Electrification Plan 
(TEP) 

Dear Filing Center: 

Enclosed for filing in the above referenced docket is Portland General Electric Company’s 
motion requesting extension of TEP filing deadline waiver granted in Commission Order No. 
21-484.

Sincerely, 

Brendan J. McCarthy  
Assistant General Counsel 

Enclosure
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BEFORE THE PUBLIC UTILITY COMMISSION 

OF OREGON 

UM 2033 

In the Matter of 

PORTLAND GENERAL ELECTRIC 
COMPANY, 

Transportation Electrification Plan. 

PGE’S MOTION REQUESTING 
EXTENSION OF FILING 
DEADLINE WAIVER GRANTED IN 
COMMISSION ORDER NO. 21-484 

I. INTRODUCTION

Portland General Electric Company (PGE or the Company) respectfully requests an 

extension of the Transportation Electrification (TE) Plan filing deadline waiver previously granted 

by the Public Utility Commission of Oregon (Commission or OPUC) in Order No. 21-484.1  

The Commission accepted PGE’s most recently filed TE Plan on February 14, 2020.  

Commission Staff (Staff) expressed to PGE that the waiver in Order No. 21-484 provides utilities 

with up to twelve additional months’ time to prepare their plans, from the original filing deadline 

under the previous Oregon Administrative Rule (OAR) Chapter 860, Division 87.  Thus, PGE 

believes that Order No. 21-484 results in a new deadline for PGE of February 14, 2023 for filing of 

our three-year TE plan. The Commission granted the waiver in Order No. 21-484 to allow 

completion of rulemaking to revise the Division 87 rules, so utilities could file their next plans in 

compliance with the new rules. The Commission subsequently adopted revised rules with Order 

No. 22-336 on September 8, 2022.2

Notwithstanding the February deadline, PGE asks the Commission to exercise its discretion 

provided in revised OAR 860-087-0001(2) and 860-087-0020(2)(b) 3  and set a new filing deadline 

1 OPUC Order No. 21-484, available online at https://apps.puc.state.or.us/orders/2021ords/21-484.pdf 
2 OPUC Order No. 22-386, available online at https://apps.puc.state.or.us/orders/2022ords/22-336.pdf 
3 OAR Chapter 860, Division 87, available online at 
https://secure.sos.state.or.us/oard/displayDivisionRules.action?selectedDivision=4089. OAR 860-087-0001(2) states 
the Commission’s authority to waive any of the rules in this division for good cause shown in response to a written 
request. OAR 860-087-0020(2)(b) states that “An electric company must present a draft TE Plan…on or before May 
1, every three years starting in the year 2025, or as otherwise directed by the Commission.” 

https://apps.puc.state.or.us/orders/2021ords/21-484.pdf
https://apps.puc.state.or.us/orders/2022ords/22-336.pdf
https://secure.sos.state.or.us/oard/displayDivisionRules.action?selectedDivision=4089
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of on or before June 1, 2023, for PGE to present a draft of its next full TE Plan for Staff and 

stakeholder review and comment. In addition, PGE asks that the Commission grant a one-time 

waiver, for 2023, of the requirement under OAR 860-087-0030(1) that the Company must file a TE 

Plan Report on or before May 1. 

With these waiver requests and delay, PGE aims to provide Staff and stakeholders access 

to PGE’s Integrated Resource and Clean Energy Plans (IRP and CEP) to contribute to their 

evaluation of the impact on customers of the Company’s TE Plan in the context of the broader 

Company effort to reduce economy-wide greenhouse gas emissions. This will also allow time for 

the Company to ensure the TE Plan is effectively coordinated with recently emerged federal funding 

opportunities for both PGE and entities with whom the Company may partner on specific TE-related 

activities. 

II. SUPPORT FOR REQUEST

PGE has been working diligently to prepare a new TE Plan.  The Company actively engaged 

in the UM 2165 investigation into a TE investment framework and the AR 654, Division 87 

rulemaking process. At the same time, PGE mapped out a significant expansion of the range and 

scope of its activities in support of TE, as required by HB 2165 and consistent with the State of 

Oregon’s TE and greenhouse gas emissions goals. As part of this planning effort, the Company held 

a series of five stakeholder workshops to share concepts and solicit feedback on its proposed TE 

portfolio and conducted a preliminary needs assessment to help guide ongoing engagement with and 

investment in underserved communities.  

We believe this work provides a clear sense of the appropriate role for PGE in supporting its 

customers’ transition to electric transportation options, and we crafted our draft TE Plan in a manner 

that reflects feedback received in the workshops held with stakeholders, especially with regards to 

scope and customer price impact. However, as we prepared to present a draft TE Plan, PGE heard 

strong interest in understanding how the Company plans to coordinate the IRP, CEP and TE Plan 

along with estimations of the combined cost and customer price impact.  A June 1, 2023 filing 

deadline date would give PGE time to complete that coordinated planning effort and stakeholders 

time to gain an understanding of the IRP and CEP before the TE Plan is reviewed.  

As indicated in previous discussions with Staff and stakeholders, the Company intends to 

include program years 2023, 2024 and 2025 in its next TE Plan. Given that our proposed filing date 
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would not result in plan acceptance or budget approval before the second half of 2023, however, we 

acknowledge this presents a potential conflict in the first year of the plan with the Company’s 

responsibility to expend certain funds collected through the TE Monthly Meter Charge (MMC), as 

well as our ongoing responsibility to distribute funds collected on customers’ behalf through the 

Clean Fuels Program (CFP). In addition, we are keenly aware that market interest in TE-related 

activity is building rapidly, with a resulting desire to see utilities such as PGE step up to ensure 

adequate TE programs and infrastructure are in place to meet EV charging needs in the near future. 

To resolve this potential conflict, PGE proposes to file a single-year 2023 TE budget and 

program summary in the first quarter of the year, prior to filing the full TE Plan by June 1. At the 

direction of the Commission, this interim filing could take the form of a TE Plan update, as provided 

for in the Division 87 rules, and would focus on the proposed budget for expenditures of 2023 MMC 

revenues. We would also share information about planned expenditures of CFP funds for 2023. The 

Company would provide sufficient information in this interim filing to allow prompt Staff and 

stakeholder review and Commission action.  Joined with already-approved TE-related programs and 

activities, this would allow PGE to continue its support for customer adoption of TE in 2023 while 

laying the groundwork for implementation of the full, three-year TE Plan once the Commission has 

reviewed and accepted it. 

PGE has discussed these matters with Commission Staff, as well as representatives of the 

Citizens’ Utility Board, the Northwest Energy Coalition, and the Green Energy Institute at Lewis & 

Clark College.  Those parties have indicated they do not oppose the request for extension. In addition, 

as part of this filing, notice will be provided to the service lists for UM 1811 and UM 2033.  

Lastly, the Company believes discussion and reporting of the Company’s prior and current 

TE-related activity and results that will be included with the draft TE Plan PGE must present on or 

before June 1, if this waiver request is granted, would render the separate TE Plan Report required 

by May 1 under Division 87 redundant for 2023. In future TE Plan filing years, the Company 

understands it must file a separate TE Plan Report on activity completed under the Company’s prior 

three-year TE Plan, notably including a report on expenditures in the format of the approved budget 

and a discussion of how the plan met the performance area categories described in the Division 87 

rules. For 2023, however, the Company’s prior TE Plan, filed in 2019, complies with the previous 

rules and does not entirely comport with the requirements of the new rules, particularly with respect 

to the budget and performance area categories. We anticipate that the discussion of prior and current 
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activities and results in the June 1, 2023 TE Plan filing would, however, be sufficient to allow the 

Commission to satisfy its oversight responsibilities and presumably help inform the Commission’s 

decision on acceptance of the new three-year plan and approval of the proposed budget and program 

applications. 

PGE remains fully committed to providing the comprehensive, portfolio-level TE planning 

and reporting content envisioned in the UM 2165 and AR 654 processes, to allow Staff and 

stakeholders and the Commission to evaluate and provide feedback and guidance on the Company’s 

activities in support of TE. We believe the Commission’s approval of this waiver request would be 

consistent with the intent of the new Division 87 rules. The waiver would allow the Company to 

meet both near and long term planning objectives while providing critical context for evaluation of 

our next TE Plan within our larger resource planning environment. 

Absent Commission action to grant this waiver, PGE will present a new draft TE Plan to 

Staff and stakeholders by February 14, 2023. The Company will do this with the awareness that 

parties may have difficulty recommending changes to or endorsing PGE’s proposals without the 

benefit of context and potential customer price impact provided by the upcoming IRP and CEP 

filings. 

III. CONCLUSION

For the reasons stated above, should the Commission deem it appropriate, PGE respectfully 

requests that the Commission issue an Order extending its prior waiver of PGE’s TE Plan filing 

deadline and waiving the 2023 TE Plan Report requirement. 

Dated the 10th day of January, 2023. 

Brendan J. McCarthy, OSB #963556 
Assistant General Counsel  
Portland General Electric Company  
121 SW Salmon Street, 1WTC1301  
Portland, Oregon 97204  
(503) 464-7371 phone
(503) 464-2200 fax
brendan.mccarthy@pgn.com
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CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE 

I hereby certify that I have this day caused Portland General Electric’s Motion Requesting Extension 

of Filing Deadline Waiver Granted in Commission Order No. 21-484 to be served by electronic 

mail to the following parties in OPUC Docket No. UM 2033 and UM 1811: 

AWEC 

BRADLEY MULLINS (C) 
MOUNTAIN WEST ANALYTICS 

brmullins@mwanalytics.com 

TYLER C PEPPLE (C) 
DAVISON VAN CLEVE 

tcp@dvclaw.com 

CORRINE MILINOVICH (C) 
DAVISON VAN CLEVE 

com@dvclaw.com 

CHARGEPOINT 

AMANDA DALTON 
DALTON ADVOCACY INC 

amanda@daltonadvocacy.com 

SCOTT DUNBAR 
KEYES & FOX 

sdunbar@keyesfox.com 

ANNE SMART 
CHARGEPOINT 

anne.smart@chargepoint.com 

ALEXANDRA LEUMER 
CHARGEPOINT 

alexandra.leumer@chargepoint.com 

MATTHEW DEAL 
CHARGEPOINT INC 

matthew.deal@chargepoint.com 

MAL SKOWRON 
"8 TO 8" AUTO PARTS 

mal.skowron@chargepoint.com 

CITY OF PORTLAND 

INGRID FISH 
CITY OF PORTLAND - PLANNING & 
SUSTAINABILITY 

ingrid.fish@portlandoregon.gov 

MATY SAUTER 
CITY OF PORTLAND 

maty.sauter@portlandoregon.gov 

mailto:matthew.deal@chargepoint.com
mailto:maty.sauter@portlandoregon.gov
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DEQ 

GRAHAM BATES 
OREGON DEPARTMENT OF 
ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY 

graham.bates@deq.oregon.gov 

GERIK KRANSKY 
OREGON DEPARTMENT OF 
ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY 

gerik.kransky@deq.oregon.gov 

MICHAEL ORMAN 
OREGON DEPARTMENT OF 
ENVIRONMENTAL QUALITY 

michael.orman@deq.oregon.gov 

CORY ANN WIND 
DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL 
QUALITY 

cory.ann.wind@state.or.us 

EVCA 

TERRY O'DAY 
ELECTRIC VEHICLE CHARGING 
ASSOCIATION 

terry.oday@evgo.com 

IRION A SANGER 
SANGER LAW PC 

irion@sanger-law.com 

FORTH 

JEFF ALLEN 
FORTH 

jeffa@forthmobility.org 

KELLY YEARICK 
FORTH 

kellyy@forthmobility.org 

JEANETTE SHAW 
FORTH 

jeanettes@forthmobility.org 

GREENLOTS 

THOMAS ASHLEY 
GREENLOTS 

tom@greenlots.com 

ERICK KARLEN 
GREENLOTS 

ekarlen@greenlots.com 

NW ENERGY COALITION 

KAT PLIMPTON 
NORTHWEST ENERGY COALITION 

kat@nwenergy.org 

mailto:jeanettes@forthmobility.org
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ANNABEL DRAYTON 
NORTHWEST ENERGY COALITION annabel@nwenergy.org 

OREGON CITIZENS UTILITY 
BOARD 

MICHAEL GOETZ  (C) 
OREGON CITIZENS' UTILITY BOARD 

mike@oregoncub.org 

ROBERT JENKS  (C) 
OREGON CITIZENS' UTILITY BOARD 

bob@oregoncub.org 

JENNIFER HILL-HART 
OREGON CITIZENS' UTILITY BOARD 

jennifer@oregoncub.org 

OREGON CITIZENS' UTILITY BOARD dockets@oregoncub.org 

OREGON DEPARTMENT OF 
ENERGY 

REBECCA SMITH 
OREGON DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY 

550 CAPITOL ST NE 
SALEM OR 97301 
rebecca.smith@energy.oregon.gov 

EVAN ELIAS 
OREGON DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY 

550 CAPITOL ST NE 1ST FL 
SALEM OR 97310-0830 
evan.m.elias@energy.oregon.gov 

PATRICK ROWE 
OREGON DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY

1162 COURT ST NE 
SALEM OR 97301 
patrick.g.rowe@doj.state.or.us 

WENDY SIMONS (C) 
OREGON DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY

550 CAPITOL ST NE 1ST FL 
SALEM OR 97301 
wendy.simons@energy.oregon.gov 

PACIFICORP 

PACIFIC POWER oregondockets@pacificorp.com 

STAFF 

BETSY BRIDGE OREGON 
DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

betsy.bridge@doj.state.or.us 

ERIC SHIERMAN (C) eric.shierman@puc.oregon.gov 
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PUBLIC UTILITY COMMISSION OF 
OREGON 

KAYLIE KLEIN 
OREGON DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

kaylie.klein@state.or.us 

TESLA INC 

PATRICK BEAN 
TESLA 

pbean@tesla.com 

FRANCESCA WAHL 
TESLA 

fwahl@tesla.com  

AMANDA MYERS 
WEAVEGRID 

amanda@weavegrid.com  

CAROLINE CILEK 
GREEN ENERGY INSTITUTE 

carolinecilek@lclark.edu 

CHARLIE COGGESHALL 
EQ RESEARCH 

regtrackdsire@gmail.com 

CHRIS KING 
EMETER A SIEMENS COMPANY 

chris_king@siemens.com 

CORY BULLIS 
FLO 

cbullis@flo.com 

DAN BOWERSON 
ALLIANCE OF AUTOMOBILE 
MANUFACTURERS 

dbowerson@autoalliance.org 

DAVID E VAN'T HOF 
DAVID VAN'T HOF LEGAL AND 
STRATEGIC SERVICES 

vanthofd30@icloud.com 

ERIC SMITH 
SEMACONNECT 

eric.smith@semaconnect.com 

JAMES HALL 
GENERAL MOTORS jamie.hall@gm.com 

JENI HALL 
ENERGY TRUST OF OREGON 

jeni.hall@energytrust.org 

KAREN ZELMAR 
VOLTA CHARGING 

karen.zelmar@voltacharging.com 

mailto:fwahl@tesla.com
mailto:amanda@weavegrid.com
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KATHERINE STAINKEN 
PLUG IN AMERICA 

kstainken@pluginamerica.org 

MARY BRAZELL 
OREGON DEPARTMENT OF 
TRANSPORTATION 

mary.brazell@odot.state.or.us 

MEREDITH CONNOLLY 
CLIMATE SOLUTIONS 

meredith@climatesolutions.org 

NEIL BAUNSGARD 
THE ENVIRONMENTAL CENTER 

neil@envirocenter.org 

NOAH GARCIA 
EVGO 

noah.garcia@evgo.com 

PETER PASSARELLI 
CITY OF MILWAUKIE 

passarellip@milwaukieoregon.gov 

PHILIP JONES 
ALLIANCE FOR TRANSPORATION 
ELECTRIFICATION 

phil@evtransportationalliance.org 

RENEWABLE NORTHWEST dockets@renewablenw.org 

RICK DURST 
DURST ENERGY, LLC 

durstenergy@gmail.com 

TRIMET PARKING parky@trimet.org 

Dated at Portland, Oregon, this 10th day of January, 2023. 

______________________________ 
Brendan J. McCarthy, OSB No. 963556  
Assistant General Counsel  
Portland General Electric Company  
121 SW Salmon Street, 1WTC1301  
Portland, Oregon 97204  
(503) 464-7371 phone
(503) 464-2200 fax
brendan.mccarthy@pgn.com


